
COMMENTS ON SPLIT-NIGHT TEMPERATURES

William Loefstedt

New Haven Park Department

Now that "Split-Night Temperatures" have been
introduced through the Connecticut Agricultural
Experiment Station's Science Newsletter and the
May Connecticut Greenhouse Newsletter, this is
a good time to review the thoughts and the experi
ments.

For a long time it has bothered me that while
plants in summer could convert the products of
16 to 18 hours of photosynthesis in 5 or 6 hours
to carbohydrates, starches and other products,
we gave plants 16 to 18 hours of heated nights
during the winter to convert the product of 6 to
8 hours of sunshine.

I asked just about anyone that I thought might
have the answer or part of the answer as to how the
conversion cycle worked. I got no answers or leads,

After asking Dr. Mehlquist for the tenth or
twelfth time if he had come across anything new
he said, "I think you have something of interest to
the horticultural field and you should work out an
experiment, and if the results warrant, get it
published and in a couple of years the public might
not give you the complete book but I am sure that
you will get some interesting chapters."

With that in mind I laid out a plan and took it to
the Experiment Station saying that I was sure it
would work, because I had in part used it, but if
it succeeded or failed I would not know why. Were
they interested? I think it was good timing for they
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were very much interested in any and all systems
that either increased growth or showed possibilities
of saving fuel.

The plan was to run the night temperature only
as long as we thought was needed to convert the
photosynthesis product and then drop the temperature
as low as we thought the plants would stand and we
could economically bring up to growing temperature
as soon as the sun was ready to deliver.

We, Landon Winchester of the New Haven Park
Department, William Buzzard of the Connecticut
Agricultural Experiment Station, and myself, set
up one of the houses in the Pardee Greenhouse
range operated by the New Haven Park Department
at East Rock Park.

It is a 24 x 40 glass house running north and south
with doors in each end. The benches run around the

perimeter and are 32 inches wide and 30 inches high.
Two finned heat pipes run under each bench about a
foot above the floor. The south end of the house has

lattice and panels used at show time and obstruct
quite a lot of light.

The house is at the base and directly east of East
Rock (elevation 360') so that the rock shuts off one
hour and ten minutes of sunlight at the start of 42ie
experiment and at Easter was shutting off one hour
and forty minutes. It is apparent that the house
did not give us the best of light conditions.

We altered the bench the test plants were to be
grown on. We feel while that helped grow better
plants, it had no effect on the cycle that was being
tested and the insulation and type of bench can be
left to another time.
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On February 4, 1977 we purchased pot chrysan
themums and lilies about four inches tall from one

commercial grower and more pot mums from another
grower along with some rooted cuttings of geraniums.
The plants in the growers' ranges were the checks.

There were five mum cuttings to a pot, clay pots
from one grower and plastic pots from the other. The
mums were the usual varieties planted to flower March
26 and April 7. The lilies were 'Nellie White.'

So, with Dr. Thorne, Plant Physiologist at the
Experiment Station, observing we were off, and what
a false start it was to be. On Sunday, February 6, a
bitter cold day, a valve on the furnace caused it to
shut down and before it could be repaired the house
got real cold (20°). We carted the plants down to the
furnace room where the water in the furnace kept
them warm so they were warm but dark for two
days. No damage noted.

We were unable to get a clock thermostat of the
range we wanted (40-75°F), so we set up two ther
mostats, one set at 60° and the other 40°. A time
clock cut them in and out. The 60° was set to come
on one-half hour before sunrise. We figured that
would have the plants at growing temperature when
the sun was delivering upward of 1/2 foot candle of
light, the level Kenneth Post said most plants could
use.

As the growers we were checking with grew at
straight 60° night, we ran the 60° until 11:00 p.m.
and then the 40° thermostat took over. However,
with the thermostat two feet over the bench, the
plant temperature was generally 44-45°. The
growers vented at 72°. We tried to vent at 75°.
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An edited reply to Dr. Judd's article from CTGNL No. 77

25 Gunther Drive

East Northport
L.I., NY 11731

April 7, 1977

Mr. Roy Judd, Jr.
Extension Agent—Horticulture
New Haven County Extension Service
Agricultural Center
Wallingford, Connecticut 06492

Dear Sir:

With reference to your query regarding single
stemmed semperflorens Begonias, I quote below
from "All About Begonias" by Bernice Brilmayer.

"There is one 'trade secret' about selecting por
tions of double-flowering stems (and many singles too,
for that matter) to be cut and rooted. Unless the cut
ting has at least one branch—unless it inherits the
branching habit—it may likely grow tall and unbranched,
no matter how much you pinch out. So take cuttings
which branch at least once, if possible; and cut them
as close to the soil level as you safely can."

I had the experience of all my begonia cuttings
growing single stemmed one year, before I read
Bernice Brilmayer. I solved my problem by using
divisions instead of cuttings. Now I do both.

Very truly yours,

Ms. Maria M. Pautzke



Important points to follow:

1. Use only when the foliage is dry. Moist leaves
and flowers tend to burn more readily.

2. Always have an observer present in case of an
accident.

3. Calculate volume of the house. Determine the
number of cans required to treat this volume.

4. Shake cans to fluff contents before opening

5. Place an igniter in each can.

6. Place cans throughout the house for clay pots
before beginning to ligjht.

7. Light sparklers or igniters with a propane
torch.

8. Remove spent cans first thing the next morning.

Pesticides formulated for smoke bombs include the

following:

FORMULATION CONTROL

1. Dithio (plantfume 103) General insect control

2. D. D. V. P. (Vapona) Aphids and white fly

3. Exotherm Termil Botrytis

4. Lindane (Aphid-Smoke) Aphids and white fly

5. Nicotine General insect control

6. Parathion General insect control

7. Tedion-Dithio Aphids, mealybugs, Red
spider and white fly

8. Thiodan Aphids and cyclamen mites

One grower fed 20-5-25 at every watering and
the other used 20-20-20 every third watering. We
fed 15-15rl5 for the month of February and then
4-10-10 (tomato food) at every watering. We used
72-75° water as early as possible before sunrise
when the ambition was working in top form. This
again is not part of the cycle operation but a
cultural plus.

One set of mums had one spraying of a growth
retardant and the other had none. Both growers
gave two doses of retardants. The house was
shaded March 29 to prepare it for the Easter show.

Now for the rewards for our effort.

Considering the reduction of daylight and the lattice
work on the south end of the house reducing light
strength, the mums were a good commercial crop
every bit as good as the checks and 7-10 days earlier.

The lilies were something special, stalks straight
and heavy, eight to eleven blooms and two to three
weeks early. They were so early we put them for
two weeks in a house that had 40° all night, and a
week before Palm Sunday put them back into the
heat and they responded nicely by Palm Sunday.

One retailer said that if we could grow a crop of
lilies like that next year he would be glad to give us
a deposit now on an order of 1,000 plants.

The geraniums if anything were too well grown
for ordinary commercial trade. The growth was
heavy and stocky and were in good bloom in 9 weeks.
We are of the opinion that had we run at 65° we
could have brought many of them in earlier.
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There are many varieties of plants growing in
this house, so we feel that the Split-Night Temper
ature can be used for many plants.

We feel that we have shown that good plants can
be grown at saving of fuel under a Split-Night Tem
perature. How much saving we ask the folks with
slide rules to figure out.

Split-Night Temperature is not a cure-aU for
bad culture or poor application of heat and light.

There might be some gain from slowing down the
plants' metabolism. We hope that physiologists
like Dr. Thorne and operators of growth chambers
will work on it and perhaps they will teU us just how
long and how high we need to keep the temperature.
As Dr. Mehlquist said, "If we can reduce the length
of the warm night temperature an hour or even
minutes and put it in use across the country, it
would be quite a saving." We had no way to check
fuel use. We have since put an electric clock in
the thermostat circuit so we can tell how long the
circulators have run.

We hope to set up a bench with capillary
watering and unless someone with growth chambers
beat us to it, try it on a crop of poinsettias. We
hope someone does.

Why did Ohe lilies come in so early? We don't
know, but hope someone does. It would be nice if
growing time could be cut short so that the lilies
can be planted before Christmas.
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CALCULATING VOLUME FOR
GREENHOUSE SMOKE BOMBS

Carl A. Satsedo

Extension Agent —Horticulture

During the past growing season, damage to crops
as well as poor control with fumigants due to either
improper use or faulty calculations has been observed,
Often the volume of air in a greenhouse is improperly
calculated and crops are burned or eaten alive by
insect pests.

Smoke fumigators are easy and fast to use. Each
fumigator is made to treat a given number of cubic
feet. Select the proper size to match the cubic foot
content of your greenhouse. Generally, fumigator
products are available to cover 2,000 cubic feet to
20,000 cubic feet. It is extremely important to
read the label on the product to determine the
volume of air Hie pesticide will treat.

The volume of a greenhouse is calculated by
multiplying the length times the width times the
average height.

GREENHOUSE VOLUME = Length x Width x Average
Height

Average height for uneven and even span houses is
height to the eave plus half the height from the eave
to the ridge.

Average height for hoop houses is height to the eave
(if there is an eave) plus 3/4 of the height from the
eave to the ridge.


